
Public Hearing for Artisan Victory Market (H-2022-0066) by Kindi   
 Moosman, Horrocks Engineers, Inc., located at 2820, 2910, 2960,   
 2990 and 3020 S. Eagle Rd.  
 
  A. Request: Annexation and Zoning of 14.47 acres of land with the R- 
   15 (12.45 acres) and C-C (2.03 acres) zoning districts.  
 
  B. Request: Preliminary Plat consisting of 5 building lots and 1   
   common lot on approximately 13.6 acres in the requested zoning  
   district.  
 
  C. Request: Conditional Use Permit for a multi-family development  
   consisting of 132 units on approximately 12.45 acres in the R-15  
   zoning district. 
 
Seal:  All right.  With that I would like to open the public hearing for Item No. H-2022-0066 
and we will begin the staff report.   
 
Parsons:  Not making that transition easy on you tonight.  Apologize.  Thank you, Chair, 
Members of the Commission.  Next item on the agenda this evening is the Artisan Victory 
Market.  The applicant is here to discuss with you annexation, preliminary plat, conditional 
use permit and, again, a private street.  As you looked at the two -- the previous project 
and this project, you will see there is some similarities between both of them and it's the 
same applicant.  So, their request was to have you act on their -- their Modern Craftsman 
project on Franklin first and that way we can maybe go through this last one a little bit 
quicker and get to some of the public testimony.  It looks like we have a full audience 
wanting to testify in this particular project.  As you know, this has been continued multiple 
times and, again, as you heard from the applicant this evening, due to staff changes they 
were also passed around to different planners and -- and it landed up on my plate and I 
told them that I would commit to getting them to the finish line on this project, because 
the last thing we want to do is have applicants waiting in the wings and taking a long time 
to get through our process.  So, I felt it prudent to take over the project and, then, help 
them get through the finish line and make sure that whatever we are doing tonight it's 
consistent with the other approvals that they had throughout the city.  I, too, had the 
opportunity of touring their Black Cat facility as well and -- and I agree with all the 
Commission's comments this evening.  It is a quality development.  Now, where this 
project differs from the other project is it's -- it's actually located -- so, this is -- sorry.  Let 
me back up here.  So, the -- this project consists of 13.6 acres of land, currently zoned 
RUT in Ada county and there is seven properties associated with the annexation request.  
As you know, annexation requests -- their boundaries are larger than the preliminary plat, 
so the annexation itself is 14.47 acres, where the plat is 13.6 and that's just because we 
have applicants annex the property to the center line roadway, so we know who has 
jurisdiction if there is an accident on Eagle Road.  It's more of a public safety issue than 
anything and just making sure zoning goes through the center line of the adjacent right of 
ways.  But you can see here that this subject property is completely surrounded by city 
zoned property -- annexed property and there has been some history on this site.  In the 



early 2000 -- in 2005, 2006, this property did come before the city for a Comprehensive 
Plan map amendment.  At the time it was part of a larger area and the applicant was 
requesting mixed-use regional on the site.  At that time the Council didn't feel comfortable 
with that designation and it got downgraded to mixed-use community.  Later they came 
forward with annexation and Council did not support the annexation or the concept plan, 
so they denied the annexation, but approved the -- the Comprehensive Plan map 
amendment and that's why we have mixed-use community on this -- this property tonight.  
You can also look at the future land use map and see that this area is part of a larger 
mixed-use community area.  In the staff report we -- we shared with you that starting at 
the north boundary of the mixed-use community area the site has storage and, then, as 
you transition to the south it transitions to the office part and, then, some more single 
family and, then, we have this property, which has that multi-family component and a 
commercial component and, then, as you translate to -- transition even farther south at 
the intersection, which is Inglewood Subdivision -- Inglewood Place Subdivision, there will 
be an assisted living care facility and there is some independent units across on the other 
side of Titanium, just like this particular project.  But on the corner there is a daycare and 
a Starbucks with a drive through on it and, then, even across the other side, east -- the 
south side of Victory we have the Rite-Aid, another coffee shop with a drive through, and 
another daycare.  So, when you look at all of what's occurring in this mixed-use area we 
found that the project was consistent with the mixed-use community designation based 
on what's occurring and that's why we did support just the two land use types on this 
particular site, given the size of it and not all -- and looking at the entire area as a whole.  
So, I just want to at least put that out there for you as well.  See if this will advance here.  
No.  There we go.  Now, I'm locked up.  So, as I mentioned to you, the applicant is here 
to annex in 14.47 acres of land.  A majority of it will be zoned R-15.  You can see in the 
right-hand exhibit that the R-15 zoning area is approximately 12.38 acres and the C-C 
zone or the commercial zone is approximately 2.09 acres, which is consistent with the 
development to the south of this as well.  Here is the preliminary plat that the applicant is 
proposing.  This is just -- basically show you the lot layout.  So, the applicant is proposing 
to subdivide three multi-family lots, which would be located here to the north, the east, 
and internal to the development and also a portion of the south here and the two 
commercial lots are adjacent to Eagle Road in this general location here and, again, the 
purpose of that was so that it would align with the commercial zoning that's currently 
approved in the Englewood Subdivision and it also helps facilitate cross-access with that 
adjacent subdivision, which was a condition of that project as well.  Now, what I have tried 
to describe on this exhibit before you is the road connectivity for the development and I 
will go through that briefly and the reason why I thought it was important to highlight that, 
because if you had a chance to look at the public record, the public comments for this 
particular project, a lot of the public testimony had to do with concerns with traffic, density, 
and, then, extending these stub streets and I thought based on just the amount of public 
testimony we had it's important to stress and at least explain how we analyze projects 
and -- and what this -- this project entails as far as connectivity.  So, starting with the 
cross-access, I have highlighted that in a rectangular -- in a rectangle.  It's actually 
highlighted in blue, but it doesn't show up well in this graph, but -- so the access to Eagle 
Road will -- will be very similar to the previous project.  It is a driveway connection.  It is 
not a private street connection.  If you had a chance to look at the staff report, both mine 



and Sonya's staff report for both projects,  our code does not support private streets 
connecting into arterial roadways.  That would require alternative compliance.  In pre-
application meetings with the applicant we made them aware of that requirement and so 
they have adjusted their plan accordingly and made sure that this is only a driveway 
connection, along with a driveway connection, a cross-access driveway with the property, 
to the south and this is also consistent with ACHD's approval as well.  Now, the private 
street network that's being proposed with this subdivision is actually this looped road here 
and similar to the staff recommendation on the previous staff report, we are 
recommending that this easement be converted over to a common driveway based on 
the same testimony you heard on the previous application.  The -- the areas that I have 
highlighted with a red circle are -- those are the public right of ways or the stub streets 
controlled by Ada County Highway District that are extended to this particular property.  I 
would let you know that the applicant has been working with staff over a year on this on 
making sure they get the layout right and every time that they met with staff they were 
informed that these roads need to be extended with this development, particularly if they 
were going to propose an internal private street network, because the last thing we want 
to do -- if you look at the mixed-use community standards, connectivity is important, not 
only vehicular, but also pedestrian connectivity and that's why it's important that not only 
does the applicant plat the property and dedicate additional right of way, but extend those 
stub streets for not only the benefit for this development, but also for the surrounding 
developments.  So, that's very -- very critical.  And if you had -- as you are aware when 
there is -- there is a stub street adjacent to a property, ACHD requires a road that says 
this is a public right of way.  This road is to be extended in the future and that's what today 
is.  It's us talking about the extension of these roadways, because we are here subdividing 
the project.  The other important factor for having this road is we don't want to funnel 
everyone out to Eagle Road or that -- it will happen that way, but that shouldn't be the 
primary access for the subdivision to cut through this multi-family development and try to 
get to Eagle Road.  We want to make sure that both -- both Victory and Eagle Road are 
arterial roadways, so we would like to have a backage road or some kind of local street 
or collector street network to funnel traffic to those roadways and that's why it's critical to 
have this local street network and get these roads connected, so that all of these residents 
don't necessarily need to cut through this development to get to Eagle Road.  At least use 
the main -- use this Eagle Road access as it's currently designed.  So, thought I would 
give you a little bit more on that and let you know that's -- that's why it's important.  We 
have -- we have -- we have got a -- both ACHD's policies and city's code and city's policies 
require the extension of roadways.  Also mention to you, if you had a chance to look at 
the ACHD staff report, and -- and staff's recommended conditions of approval, because 
of the length of this roadway it does exceed code requirements.  Not necessarily our 
requirements, because the applicant has many different intersections here, but ACHD 
noted that this roadway will exceed over 750 linear feet and in keeping in spirit with 
ACHD's conditions of approval and with our mixed-use guidelines, staff has 
recommended not to redesign the road as -- as ACHD has suggested, but we -- we have 
recommended that the applicant work with AC -- us and ACHD to implement traffic 
calming at this intersection and create decorative crossings per our recommendation.  Of 
course, ACHD and applicant is in agreement with that.  They think that's an important as 
well.  Just like the last application, integration and integrating all of these uses together is 



just as important in the Ten Mile area as it is a mixed use areas and so this   -- that will 
be an important design element moving forward.  So, the applicant -- oh, I wanted to step 
back here.  So, the height -- the areas that I have highlighted in -- in the tan are things 
the applicant can remove for the plan.  It's -- it's not necessary to have these as private 
streets or dedicated easements for access.  As you have heard, this is all going to be held 
under one ownership.  The applicant is going to maintain an owner  -- it's not necessary 
to do that.  They will -- we will treat it just like any other multi-family development and they 
will just build driveways and shared parking lots for the -- the residents to use.  And as 
Mr. Bailey mentioned in the previous presentation, again, the private street is -- is 
important for addressing as well.  So, that's really one of the major purpose of why we 
are platting the -- the privacy street, is because, again, for emergency services.  The other 
thing that I would note, too, is -- are the units on the east boundary of the site, they do 
have accesses to share driveways.  Typically in a -- in a single family residential 
development we would classify those as common driveways, but in this instance they -- 
they function more like a commercial drive aisle, but the applicant has been notified that 
those driveways should at least be 20 feet wide minimum, so that residents can get in 
and out of there and get access to the garages.  And that has been conditioned 
accordingly.  So, that's -- that kind of highlights all of the access points proposed for this 
particular subdivision.  So, here is the site plan for the conditional use permit.  The CUP 
is a request to develop 131 single -- or 131 dwelling units on this site.  I don't -- I -- I want 
to steer away from multi-family, but that's what it is technically in our definition as you -- 
as you noted.  The applicant tries to have these live like a single family development and 
the mix of residential types in here will be the same as you heard before, so you have 
some townhome units, some duplex units and, then, some single family detached units 
and the applicant has highlighted that on the proposed CUP site plan here for you to take 
under consideration.  If -- in the staff report I did note that the applicant did align the 
townhomes along the south boundary to provide that transition to the larger assisted living 
facility on the south boundary and, then, was very cognitive of the adjacent single -- single 
family on the east and also the north boundary and so they have provided all single stories 
along those boundaries as well.  Also per -- for multi-family developments you have to 
have a minimum ten foot setback along the perimeter, unless the code requires a greater 
separation.  In this particular case the applicant is providing a 15 foot setback -- in some 
cases a 20 foot setback along that perimeter.  Now, I did note in the open space section 
of the staff report that some of those areas would not count towards their open space 
requirements, because the code requires those to be a minimum 20 feet wide.  So, there 
are specific dimensional standards that you have to use in order to count qualified open 
space and I will get into that a little bit more as well.  So, parking for the site -- this -- this 
application actually came in prior to the adoption of our current standards.  So, this 
particular application before you is really a hybrid of -- of what the current code is and 
what the previous code is.  I think the applicant really was trying to meet the spirit of the 
code and try to get more open space and provide a higher parking ratio than what was 
required under the previous code.  So, in the staff report I did analyze the parking and let 
you know that there is really 191 parking stalls required for this site based under the 
previous code and as proposed by the applicant there is 236 on this particular site plan 
and that's a mixture of garage spaces and surface parking and covered parking.  Also 
note the Commission -- let the Commission know that the applicant also noted that there 



is some on-street parking available here, too.  So, there is 50 plus additional parking 
spaces on the street and the applicant has been very mindful in their design to have 
parkways between the curb and the sidewalk to also provide that traditional neighborhood 
feel, which I think is important again to those mixed-use standards.  So, here was the 
color rendering that the applicant provided in their open space exhibit.  As I mentioned to 
you, along the perimeter some of the -- the -- what I appreciated the applicant doing on 
this particular project was they didn't highlight what areas were counted towards the 
baseline open space and the multi-family versus what the open spaces required per the 
square footage of each multi-family unit, plus the private open space required by the multi-
family standards.  So, the light green itself is what the applicant classified as the ten 
percent baseline that's required by code.  The darker green is the area -- are the areas 
that represent the amount of common open space that is required per the square footage 
of each residential unit.  In this particular case all the units do exceed 500 square feet, so 
it's -- it's -- it's anywhere between 250 square feet and 350 square feet per residential unit 
in addition to that baseline.  So, technically, if the applicant is using the new standards, 
which they committed to doing, they have to provide a minimum of 1.93 acres of open 
space on this site.  And so just like the previous application, staff has recommended that 
the applicant provide a revised open space exhibit, either removing those areas from the 
calculation, so we can confirm that they still meet the minimums, or enhancing those 
areas, so they can be counted towards open space and what I mean by that is I had a 
conversation with the applicant on Tuesday and they were toying with the idea of adding 
some more pedestrian walkways through some of those areas to create this nice looping 
path through the development.  So, they cannot only enhance the open space, but also 
add to the amenity or the experience in -- in the development and I thought that was a -- 
a great idea to do that.  So, I'm -- I'm sure they are going to work with me as we transition 
from this body to City Council, but just wanted to let you know that, again, same issue 
here,  we need to make sure -- we need a revised open space exhibit, make sure that we 
are hitting at least those -- those minimums and I know the applicant is committed to 
potentially adding more.  I would also mention to you that we have recommended some 
changes to the site plan that's before you, too, or -- and I'm going to use the landscape 
plan, because it's a lot less busy and a lot easier to read for discussion purposes.  So, 
essentially, staff had raised some concerns that a lot of this site is amenity and open 
space heavy on the west side of Titanium and not necessarily east side.  But you can see 
here, based on the schematic that you see here, there is really not a lot of integration 
between the two developments.  It's a road separating the two.  Hence the importance of 
why we need that -- the traffic calming and they enhanced -- the decorative crosswalks 
at that intersection to help promote some of that connectivity and integrate this site a little 
bit better.  But I also wanted to bring to your attention that the applicant is proposing a 
trash enclosure in this particular location and you can see here there is not -- if someone 
wants to get over to the tot lot and the -- the clubhouse, you are going out of route to get 
there or you are walking through the parking lot.  So, staff had recommended that they 
either shift this trash enclosure or relocate it and, then, provide a more direct connection 
in this location, so that when you do cross the street and come in here you can just take 
a -- stay on sidewalk and get to those essential amenities for the proposed development.  
The other thing as I -- what I wanted to talk about is the concept plan for the commercial 
development.  So, the applicant is proposing up to 18,100 square feet of commercial on 



this site.  So, here is a multi-tenant building here and, then, a potential retail tenant here 
with -- with a drive through and with the mixed-use developments, again, we try to 
integrate all the uses and so the applicant was made aware -- at least I shared with them 
that we were going to be asking for some type of plaza and integrating a pathway 
connection through the commercial to tie in with this open space as well.  We thought this 
was a good linkage between the two here.  So, this will have to get redesigned slightly to 
include a plaza area and, then, provide a pedestrian connectivity.  Again, another 
decorative crossing through the private street linking this open space with the plaza area 
that's going to be planned or required as part of the commercial component and, then, 
ultimately get people out to the seven foot sidewalk along Eagle Road.  So, the applicant 
will work that into their plans as well, but that's -- that's another component of that mixed-
use element that needs to be addressed with this particular project.  But, again, it has 
been conditioned accordingly in the staff report.  You can also see here that with this 
application the applicant has provided a fencing plan and I have highlighted what all the 
different colors mean for you, so you can see how that lays out.  But, generally, this is 
consistent to what the code would require or allow as part of the development.  So, really, 
no real issues with the fencing.  The only thing that I called out in the staff report, it -- it 
appeared that some of the fencing was a little close to -- to the roadway and the code 
requires that fencing be set back ten feet from the property line.  So, applicant Assured 
me that they could probably accommodate that and make that work.  Here is the amenity 
plan.  As I mentioned to you.  Similar amenities as the previous project.  Staff did condition 
the applicant to add an additional amenity from the multi-modal category.  They did 
confirm that they do plan on putting vehicle charging stations in this development just like 
the one -- all their other developments that they have going on in Meridian and so with 
that addition staff finds that they do meet the amenity requirements of the UDC.  Again, 
similar building elevations.  Same building materials.  Pretty consistent theme tonight.  
Again, just like Sonya mentioned, I really appreciate the fact that the applicant is trying to 
integrate the commercial design in with the residential.  Again, that is another essential 
component of mixed-use developments and, of course, the applicant will have to require 
with the -- all the architectural standards manual guidelines in the ASM as well.  So, again, 
generally speaking staff is supportive of this particular project and the design as proposed 
by the applicant and, again, that -- that second check will be done at the staff level when 
we do the administrative design review.  As I noted previous -- earlier in my presentation, 
a lot of -- a lot of public comments on this particular one and I can -- you can tell by -- by 
the audience here tonight that -- I think a lot of it is really the concern of the extension of 
Titanium.  It's what I saw in the -- in that hearing outline.  So, I just wanted -- I know you 
guys had asked me to send over the staff report for the Inglewood development, including 
ACHD's staff report, which I did, and I think you are very well aware of -- that it was 
required as a public stub street and stubbed to this property and was required to put a 
sign up in -- in front of that street that said this is a -- this right of way will be extended in 
the future.  I also want to mention to you that I did receive written comments from the 
applicant similar to the same information that you had on the previous application.  
Applicant wants to modify DA provision C in the staff report.  Staff is amenable to this.  
Again, it's the same reasons.  The only thing I -- I don't think we need to make the 
condition as lengthy as the applicant has proposed.  The -- the -- the language that they 
are proposing -- it's -- it's in your hearing outline in front of you, but it does coincide with 



the Public Works condition that they want modified and has Sonya mentioned to you we 
have coordinated and we are supportive of that.  So, I don't think we need a paragraph of 
a condition in DA.  I simply just want to modify that particular condition as it's currently 
written to change it from prior to -- final plat shall be recorded prior to the issuance of the 
first occupancy permit for any structure within this development.  That would allow the 
applicant to still meet their -- get things under construction, bond, and do those subdivision 
improvements at the same time as their -- they are working through all the other Public 
Works issues and items that they need to as part of the final plat process.  Item number 
two is the common lot versus the easement for the private street.  I think I'm going to 
stand with how that decision went on the last one.  I think it really needs to stay in a 
common lot.  We want to support Ada county as we can.  As -- as mentioned in the 
previous project, this just came about a few months ago from Ada county.  What was 
happening is they were getting quite a few requests for private streets, but they had no 
subdivision or plat in front of them to even understand how to name them or what was 
even good.  People were just trying to name commercial drive aisles and didn't even have 
a private street application with the city and so as part of their process they just feel it's -
- it's easier to process -- treat private streets almost like public dedication.  It's on a plat 
when you record a plat you show the public right of way on it and this would be no 
different.  It would be a common lot with a street name showing how it aligns with all the 
adjacent streets and typically this -- the street naming committee -- if that private street 
aligns with any other public street, it gets named pretty similar to what the public street is.  
It would just have a lane at the end of it versus a street, avenue, or road on it.  That's 
really the difference here.  So, I -- again, I think -- I think we have kind of beat that one to 
death tonight and I -- I think you guys are clear on -- on what your purview is on that 
tonight.  And, then, second -- the last item that the applicant shared with -- has to do with 
that Public Works condition.  It's the same 2.9 and staff is -- is agreeable to that.  So, we 
are good with that language as written in that hearing outline.  Again, staff is -- finds that 
this is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.  It does -- with the conditions and the staff 
report we are recommending approval and I will stand for any questions you may have.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you very much, Bill.  Would the applicant like to come forward?  Good 
evening again.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Good evening.  I am still Elizabeth Koeckeritz.  Still with Givens Pursley at 
601 Bannock and I am still here with the Baron Development team.  All right.  All right.  
Good evening again, Planning and Zoning Commissioners.  Elizabeth Koeckertiz with 
Givens Parsley.  601 Bannock.  I am here on another Baron Properties project and once 
again just -- I won't go over everything over again, but we do have Jeff and Matt Riggs 
here, as well as Greg Hector with Baron Properties, as well as the entire -- most of the 
development team who will be able to answer questions that I'm unable to.  Thank you 
so much, Bill, for that presentation.  We have been working for a long time on this one as 
well.  We have gone through several iterations and we finally landed in what we think is 
a really good place and this one does have the commercial.  Once we have incorporated 
the variety of mixed-use housing, we have one large -- we have two commercial pads.  
They are about the same size.  One we anticipate being one larger sort of development -
- one larger sort of building on it and the other is being built more to be able to divide and 



have several -- five or six smaller businesses located on it and I will talk more about that 
in a few minutes.  We agree with Bill with all of the conditions, with putting in a better 
plaza in the commercial area, improving some of our connections, the pathways, the 
traffic calming that ACHD is requesting.  We are agreeable to all of that, except for still it 
-- it also sounds like we are likely in agreement on all, but one can condition and rather I 
think than rehashing all of that at this point, I would actually, with your leave, Mr. Starman, 
the attorney, just ask that the record reflect if this were to ever go up on some sort of 
appeal, let the record reflect that full discussion that was had concerning it, rather than 
redo all of that at this point.   
 
Starman:  Just -- just for the record I will -- I will say that I think that's a good approach 
and I would support that and that sounds fine.   
 
Koeckeritz:  All right.  Thank you.  All right.  So, here we have -- just skipping through a 
bunch of our first slides -- the surrounding here is -- as Bill just talked about is our site 
plan.  It's -- to the south there is the R-15 and C-C zoning.  There is R-8 to the north and 
there is R-4 to the east.  Properties to the north and east -- the surrounding single family 
detached residential, those are all one and two story single family homes and so in looking 
at that the development team very purposely placed one story buildings up adjacent to 
that fence line and purposely moved all of the two-story townhomes down to the south 
and down along Eagle Road.  We have all been in many of these hearings and we have 
all heard neighbors talk about the multi-family apartments coming and looking down into 
their backyards and so that's the one thing that we don't want to have that complaint ever 
with these developments.  This really is meant to live and work like single family -- 
standalone detached single family residential housing and all of these houses are very 
purposely one story in this location.  Bill, can go to the next one.  The future land use 
map.  It's about a 40 acre area within this mixed-use community area and it really has 
fully developed with the -- with sort of the vision of the city.  From the top to the bottom 
you have storage.  You have an office park.  There is some higher density single family 
residential.  There is our development where we are proposing multi-family and 
commercial.  There is the daycare.  The over 55 community.  And across the street as a 
Rite-Aid.  Notably missing from this is -- without this any sort of multi-family development, 
which is actually often a -- typically a component in these mixed-use community areas 
and one thing that has come up is if you also notice the properties to the east -- there 
were initially some concerns with the neighbors.  They are designated medium density 
residential, which is a completely different type of FLUM designation, which has its own 
set of requirements and so this property could not be developed in that way, even if we 
were to come here and want to do that, it really is meant for a mix of some sort of 
commercial residential development on it, like what we are proposing.  Again, there -- I'm 
not going to go through this as -- in much detail this time.  There is the big variety -- the 
product variety and mix here.  Get two story -- I looking for.  I apologize.  This slide -- so, 
one of the things that's a little bit just slightly different than the other ones -- the top picture 
is a picture of our two story -- of our two bedroom, two bath, standalone units.  Those all 
come with -- you can see sort of as you are going into it and we have agreed to widen the 
drive aisle to the 20 feet -- we have agreed to widen the drive aisles to the 20 feet.  I 
apologize.  And so that's one.  That's the same similar sort of building, a little bit different 



setup of how it is here.  Then you can also see our townhome units, which turn out to be 
some of the most popular, most desirable units.  There is the three bedroom units.  The 
two end units.  And, then, the four in the middle are all two bedroom units and they still 
have that in -- under -- that tuck under two car garage.  I think we can keep moving 
forward.  This is our one bedroom, one bath, duplex again.  And the townhomes.  The 
clubhouse here -- it's -- let's go -- so, here we have the clubhouse.  Once again, it's laid 
out very similarly.  You walk in, it has all of the same sort of high end amenities.  A coffee 
bar.  A Zoom room.  App enabled fitness equipment.  There will also be the leasing office 
here.  You walk through it out into the pool area, which also includes -- it's a resort style 
pool with the really nice furniture, hot tub, and also adjacent -- here again is the tot lot.  
The detached garages with storage -- once again as we talked -- and I actually have a 
parking exhibit here -- there are -- there is both these garages.  We now have more of the 
two bedroom with attached garage and all of those townhomes that also include attached 
garages, which is something that the residents really do appreciate actually having the 
real garage space.  The community amenities are close to the same as last time, including 
it does have the dog park with the walking path on the north side.  Inside the clubhouse  
-- it's a 2,780 square foot clubhouse with the pool, large pool deck, hot tub, the tot lot.  
There is also the community garden at the corner of Publisher and Titanium and we will 
be providing those additional pathway connections that we talked about and one of the 
other things -- since trash did come up -- is there is also a trash valet service where they 
mention that every day if you leave your trash on the front step someone will come along 
and pick it up and take it to the dumpster for you and this seems -- I did not know this 
happens -- that this could happen.  This is a really nice -- I'm also considering it in amenity.  
They also -- they do include the EV charging stations.  One thing that Baron does is -- 
they are currently going to put in four right now, but they do install the infrastructure 
throughout.  So, as EV vehicles become -- electric vehicles become more and more 
prevalent, it's easy just to, then, pull it up, instead of having to go back and lay all that 
infrastructure again for those charging stations.  The interior amenities are the same as 
before.  They really pride themselves on the high end amenities.  They are really nice 
finishes.  We actually have a parking exhibit on this one that really helps lay out the 
different types of parking.  As mentioned there is 274 parking spaces for the multi-family 
portion and that doesn't include any parking on Townhome Drive or on- street parking on 
Titanium or Publisher Streets.  If you look, the open parking is the aqua blue and that's 
just more of the standard parking lot parking.  The covered parking carports are in green.  
The standalone garage buildings with the storage attached, those are in red and, then, 
any building with an internal garage is shown in royal blue and this also does not include 
the commercial parking, which is an additional 55 spaces.  Okay.  Moving on to open 
space.  We -- let's see.  Per the two kinds of open space in the development code, we 
need to provide about 1.95 acres.  We were providing approximately 2.25 acres, but now 
we are -- backed off on that a little bit.  On this development -- so, we -- also we will be 
submitting an updated open space plan.  However, on this development we are confident 
that we are going to hit the open space requirements.  We don't think that alternative 
compliance is going to be required.  We know a couple places where we can put it, where 
we can look at things, where we can really make sure that this is inclusive and it does 
check all those boxes.  Once again each unit does also have its own private open space, 
ranging from -- for a one bedroom 509 square feet between the patio and the yard, up to 



the three bedroom units have a total of 681 square feet.  Once again, the townhomes do 
not have that private fenced area, but -- so, they have their patios, which are 92 to 94 
square feet, but they still do have that smaller grassy area, it's just not a private fenced 
area.  Pathways.  You can see here that there are a lot of connections and we are working 
with staff on making sure that we incorporate all of them that they are looking for.  There 
is going to be one near a trash enclosure to make it easier to go straight out sort of from 
the clubhouse area across the parking lot to get to Titanium Street.  We are going to look 
at more decorative crosswalks and different traffic calming devices, things that -- that -- 
what the city and ACHD will sign off on.  And really -- yeah.  Services and utilities -- we 
are -- sewer and water are adjacent to the property.  Police and fire can serve the site.  
One question that came up in comments was what about the irrigation water and in this 
case there was enough allotment from purchasing the property for -- that we have 
sufficient irrigation water on the property and will not have to go and use any other second 
source or find a second source, that there is enough water for irrigation with the property, 
of course, as it works, if we are really low on water everyone gets their pro rata decrease.  
But there was enough water with the property purchase in order to fully supply their 
irrigation.  And, then, ACHD has reviewed and approved the traffic study and all of the 
conditions of approval are acceptable.  Just the roadway connectivity.  Bill went into it 
quite a bit in his discussion, but what we also went back -- because we do understand 
there is the concerns with the extension of Publisher and Titanium.  This is recommended 
by both ACHD and the city and it complies with ACHD's continuation of streets policy.  
So, I did go back into the traffic impact study and looked at what is actually going to be 
coming from this development onto Victory Road at the access where Titanium will hit 
Victory Road and going out -- the estimates are going out in the a.m. peak hours there 
will be 20 trips, coming in will be seven in the a.m. and in the p.m. there will be 17 and -- 
17 going out and 17 coming in and so while there is -- there -- I mean there -- you can't 
deny that is somewhat of an impact.  That's not -- I hope that gives some relief to people 
that this is not -- that although there is traffic there will be some increased traffic.  Any 
development has traffic.  That these are not huge numbers really super negatively 
affecting this one intersection.  And finally -- so, for commercial, there will be a maximum 
of up to 18,100 square feet of commercial and it fronts Eagle Road, which makes it pretty 
desirable commercial area.  We exceed the required parking.  Because the tenants are 
not yet known and this does have to go through design review, these are illustrative 
drawings only.  However, we anticipate having one larger tenant and the smaller tenants 
that you can see on the bottom.  We understand Bill's comments about the plaza and 
making sure this all connects better and so we will be working with him on that.  Finally, 
the conditions of approval -- you can't really read them here and I don't want to say that 
we are one hundred percent in agreement with Bill's conditions, because we want to have 
the opportunity just to think through it and digest it, but we are certain that we can reach 
something that would work for that particular condition.  And with that we would ask for a 
recommendation of approval to the City Council and I will stand for any questions.   
 
Seal:  All right.  Thank you very much.  Commissioners, do we have questions for the 
applicant or staff?   
 
Smith:  Mr. Chair?   



 
Seal:  Commissioner Smith, go ahead.   
 
Smith:  Just a question on one of the last points around that commercial space.  I know 
some of the -- some of the -- the public comments were -- were desiring, you know, more 
kind of public facing retail, things like that in the area, rather than residential.  I'm just 
curious, are you -- did you design those spaces or are you kind of conceiving of these 
spaces with a certain type of commercial inhabitant or is it kind of TBD?   
 
Koeckeritz:  It's -- well, the thought is is that there will be one that will be something a little 
bit bigger, something like a pharmacy or a bank or it could be a restaurant, maybe a G&C, 
a specialty retail, something like that on the bigger pad and, then, on the smaller -- well, I 
guess the pads are about the same size.  But on the one where we are depicting a larger 
building.  And, then, on the other lot we see more of like -- because it is able to be divided 
into smaller units, something like tutoring, an accountant, and maybe a salon.  But just 
some smaller more locally serving businesses there.   
 
Smith:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Will those commercial units be available for live-work or not?   
 
Koeckeritz:  There are no live-work units, Commissioner Seal, on this one.   
 
Seal:  Can you tell I really like those?  Sorry.   
 
Wheeler;  Mr. Chair?   
 
Seal:  Go right ahead.   
 
Wheeler:  Thank you.  So, you mentioned what the -- or Elizabeth; right?   
 
Koeckeritz:  Yes.   
 
Wheeler:  Did I get it right?  Still.  Like you said just still; right?   
 
Koeckeritz:  Yes.   
 
Wheeler:  Had a question -- you mentioned about Titanium -- and this is -- if you can leave 
it right here, Bill, this is a great spot here for just some of my questions.  You mentioned 
that on Titanium as it goes southbound and it intersects with Victory Road,  that -- the 
traffic counts on that; right?  But we know that there is 133 doors, I believe, in this -- in 
here.  So, with 17 going in and 17 going out, that leaves unaccounted a lot more traffic.  
So, what did the traffic study say about will be entering onto Eagle Road?   
 
Koeckeritz:  Okay.  So, the traffic study breaks it down at -- you know what, I think I did a 
slide for this.  Let's -- go to the far end.  I think it's the very last one.  Oh, no.  We didn't 



include the slides.  That's the mitigation.  So, if you look at -- ultimately 65 percent of the 
traffic heads north on Eagle, 25 -- let me -- let me just confirm.  I have this all flagged 
here.   
 
Wheeler:  And just for the record just make sure you can speak into the mic, too, please.   
 
Koeckeritz:  I thought I had this -- I apologize.  I thought I had this one flagged, but I will 
find it quickly.   
 
Wheeler:  You are fine.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Okay.  Twenty-five percent of the traffic overall will go south out onto Victory 
Road.  South down Titanium.  Forty percent of the traffic is estimated that it will go up to 
EasyJet and, then, jog over to Eagle and 35 percent of the traffic will go in and out -- 25.  
Yeah.  Thirty-five percent total will go in and out on the Eagle Road access.  So, then, 
ultimately 65 percent of the traffic ends up heading north on Eagle and seven percent of 
the traffic ends up heading -- no.  Thirteen percent ends up heading east on  Victory, 20 
ends up going south on Eagle and it looks like eight ends up going west on Victory.   
 
Wheeler:  So, on peak hours, then -- so, let's go like a.m. peak.  What are we looking at 
for like northbound, southbound traffic?  Mainly it's going to be northbound traffic on Eagle 
Road at that entry point.   
 
Koeckeritz:  So, northbound traffic at EasyJet?   
 
Wheeler:  No.  At the entry point at A.   
 
Koeckeritz:  At the entry point at A.  So, that is -- the entry point at A is from this 
development -- and I can dig into here and eventually find the total traffic numbers on 
Eagle, but from this development there will be 21 going out and heading north and nine 
going out and heading south and nine coming in from the north and four coming in from 
the south.  
 
Wheeler:  Okay.  And, then, on EasyJet you are saying that the traffic was -- that's where 
the -- 
 
Koeckeritz:  Yeah.  EasyJet is the big inter -- is --  
 
Wheeler:  Yeah.  The one.   
Koeckeritz:  One.  And that one is showing -- and this is -- if you have -- and I can provide 
you this information later.  I believe it's probably attached somewhere.  Is that going on 
EasyJet, which is number one, 32 cars at that intersection will be turning north out of 
EasyJet in the morning, 21 cars are going to be -- from this development will be going 
north through the intersection.  Ten cars will be coming down through the intersection to 
get to the turn in and 15 cars will turn on to EasyJet.   
 



Wheeler:  Okay.   
 
Seal:  That is the most thorough traffic demonstration I think I have ever seen.   
 
Wheeler:  Ditto.   
 
Seal:  Can you do that with bikes now?   
 
Koeckeritz:  I would love to.   
 
Seal:  Just kidding.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Right about now I'm really wishing we had -- wish the traffic engineer was 
here.   
 
Wheeler:  And I do appreciate you digging for the questions, instead of what we normally 
get, which is, I don't know, I will get back with you.  So, I do appreciate you digging that 
up.  I honestly do.  Somehow there is -- something's not getting accounted for, because 
there is 133 doors.  I'm not saying that you -- not at all.  Okay?  I'm just saying that there 
is going to be more traffic than I think what's getting projected coming out on that side of 
things and especially on that -- on that road itself, so -- no.  No.  None of that.  None of 
that, please.   
 
Koeckeritz:  I can get -- I -- I got more numbers.   
 
Wheeler:  No.  No.  No.  I know you do.  And I trust you on that.   
 
Koeckeritz:  I can --  
 
Wheeler:  And you are --  
 
Koeckeritz:  -- anything else?   
 
Wheeler:  No.  This is -- this is good.  Thank you.  I do appreciate it.  And I'm and I'm done 
I think I put took way more time Mr. Chair by asking that but thank you.   
 
Seal:  And -- and I will -- I will ask you to address the -- kind of the -- the traffic calming 
and traffic mitigation that's going to happen there, excuse me, on that road, specifically 
as it relates to the -- the property to the south.  So, just -- can you explain that?  Because 
that is a long run of road and I completely understand that -- I mean that -- that is a 
connection that was going to be there when, you know, the application was put in in 2019 
and approved to have the -- to -- to have the development to the south.  But I would like 
you to speak to how the traffic -- traffic calming measures are going to be put in and what 
that amounts to.   
 



Koeckeritz:  And so at this point in time, Commissioner Seal, it is still being discussed.  
There are different sorts of things.  ACHD doesn't -- some things that you think would be 
no brainers are more difficult to convince ACHD to bite off on, like doing speed bumps, 
things of that nature.  That's not saying they can't be done.  You can sometimes talk them 
into sort of the decorative crosswalks, the colored crosswalks.  Just having it striped helps 
a lot there.  There can be traffic bulb outs.  These are all issues that are still being 
discussed, because it is something that we do know is important and it's looking at it there 
and up a little higher just to make sure that we have as much as possible to slow people 
down through here.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Commissioner Grace, go ahead.   
 
Grace:  Mr. Chairman and Elizabeth, just -- based on the traffic study information you just 
gave us, can I put that into context -- to your -- in your experience and history with this 
project is the EasyJet Drive the -- the issue that's being kind of -- that's causing the 
concern from citizens?   
 
Koeckeritz:  The concern from -- Chair, Commissioner Grace, the concern from citizens 
in the file is from where it goes south on Titanium out to Victory has been the primary 
concern, because we actually held -- the development team did hold a second public 
meeting on this to meet with the neighbors.  Unfortunately, it doesn't seem like there were 
representatives or really the people in that retirement community knew much about it so 
they could talk about it, but there have been ongoing discussion.  So, the big -- the lion's 
share of the comments in the staff report are about it going south.  There have, of course, 
been comments from other people, but most of them are going south.   
 
Grace:  So, then, is there something developed there that's not reflected on this map that 
I'm looking at?   
 
Koeckeritz:  Yes.   
 
Grace:  Okay.   
 
Koeckeritz;  There is.  And it's really new, which is -- the whole area is under development.  
I don't know if Bill has a better map of it.  I don't think I do.  This shows that there is a --  
 
Grace:  Yeah.  Okay.   
 
Koeckeritz: Yes.  That there is a retirement community there.  Senior living community.   
Grace:  Okay.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Any other questions?   
 
Seal:  Anymore questions from the Commission?  All right.  Thank you very much.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Thank you.   



 
Seal:  Madam Clerk, shall we start?   
 
Hall:  We shall.  We have no one signed up online.   
 
Seal:  Real quick.  Can -- can we start with -- I know this is out of order and we generally 
don't do this.   
 
Hall:  Uh-huh.   
 
Seal:  Can we start with the person that is going to be the spokesman for the senior living 
center?  Sorry if that takes things out of order, but I figured --  
 
Delaney:  Hi.  I'm Lorie Delaney.  I am the assistant manager over at the The Point and 
am here to represent The Point at 3123 South Titanium Avenue.   
 
Seal:  Thank you.   
 
Delaney:  I'm just going to read this.  I have not done this before, so I am an extreme 
novice.  We are here to oppose the opening of 3123 South Titanium Avenue as a go 
through thoroughfare.  This road has been a destination only road.  There is no traffic, 
except for those going to their homes or families coming to visit their loved ones.  Opening 
this street to allow access to a huge residential and business area is going to be 
detrimental for the safety of our residents.  We have the -- the community is divided into 
-- we have a main building -- I can't see this -- we have a main -- oops.  Excuse me.  We 
have a main building and we have 80 -- 86 residents that live inside the main building 
and, then, Titanium divides the main building from some independent cottages out there.  
So, it -- it -- literally it goes right down through the middle of the building.  The residents 
that live here come over to the community three times a day for meals.  They also have 
to pick up their mail in the main building and also have to come to the building for activities 
throughout the day and they are provided seven days a week pretty much one every hour, 
hour and a half.  Having cars zooming up and down this road is extremely unsafe for 
these elderly residents.  Some have walkers, they are on oxygen and have very poor 
hearing.  To have a large volume of traffic driving through this area is very unsafe.  We 
also have a dog park that's located across from the main building and many of the 
residents that live inside also have small pets that they take over there multiple times 
during the day.  In the morning -- and just to elaborate a little bit.  I literally live in the 
Sutherland Farm Subdivision and I live -- I -- I live on the other side of the fence, so I drive 
to this building every single morning between 7:30 and -- 7:15, 7:30 In.  The morning it's 
dark outside.  When breakfast is served these residents will be walking across a busy 
road in the dark for their first meal of the day or going back home to their homes at night 
in the dark.  The chance of someone getting hit by a car or not hearing a horn honk is a 
huge safety concern.  These people moved here to live in a safe, quiet environment.  
Opening this road will leave not only people using it to access their homes, but also as a 
shortcut to avoid the intersection of Victory and Eagle and all due respect, ma'am, I totally 
disagree with your numbers, because I live there and I see the   -- the traffic.  It's nuts.  



There will also be -- this will also be used as a shortcut through this area to cut through 
the new area and pop out on Eagle Road, avoiding the light at the intersection.  Also 
because of all the traffic in the morning and at 5:00 o'clock the lines of traffic are so long 
that if -- that you -- you can't hardly even get into the main entrance.  There is a turn lane 
that goes west on Victory and then -- it goes west and, then, it turns to go south on Eagle 
Road.  That gets so blocked up that you can't -- literally I cannot even get out of Titanium 
myself to go home, because I turn and go east.  In the mornings using this area to drive 
through to get out onto Victory Road will cause cars waiting to turn east out onto Victory 
to be stacked up inside our community, because they can't get out.  This is also unsafe 
for our residents.  I have worked in this area for over 28 years and have driven all over 
this valley.  There is not one senior living community in this whole valley that has a major 
thoroughfare going right through the middle of it.  I ask the city leaders -- the 
Commissioners and the Chairman, would you feel comfortable placing your parent or a 
loved one in this area knowing that the street is going to be like a highway?  I also 
challenge all of you involved in this project to come and see the volume of cars that are 
at this intersection between 7:00 a.m. and 7:30 and 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. each day.  There 
are other alternate routes to get into this new area.  There a fire road out behind us that 
has access to come into this new area.  There are also areas where the homes were 
removed, that have entrances that could be made in and out of the new development.  
With the two stop lights, the one on Victory and the one on EasyJet in this area, which 
would make easy access in and out of that new area, because when those lights are red 
you can just turn and you can go in and out, it would be very easy.  A road could also be 
put in behind the garage area of our community which would keep the traffic from blasting 
through the middle of our residents' homes.  We are here and thank you and we just, 
please, ask that you will consider these -- these other options.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Real quick I got some questions for you and -- and -- and I will ask this for the 
benefit of others that have the same -- that are going to have the same concerns.  So, 
earlier Bill had a graphic up there and -- and it actually showed the posting for this and   -
- and on that there is a big sign that's up against the road and what does that sign say?   
 
 
Delaney:  It says that this is a go through road.  But I can tell you right now I have been 
working at this building since it was a shell and that sign has not always been up there.   
 
Seal:  But the sign is just a sign.  So, when -- when the road goes through the road is 
supposed to go through.   
 
Delaney:  Right.   
 
Seal:  You do realize that ACHD controls the road, not the City of Meridian, too?   
 
Delaney:  Right.   
 
Seal:  Correct?   
 



Delaney:  Yeah.  I do. 
 
Seal:  And so when -- when the application come through it came through and I read 
through the application for the development for the senior living community and there 
were several concerns raised by staff, by the Council, and by the Commission at that 
point in time about this very thing and about the layout of the property.  Part of that was 
the applicant, which is this business -- was supposed to -- was supposed to work with 
ACHD for traffic calming measures and for any kind of traffic mitigation.  Did any of that 
happen?   
 
Delaney:  I have no idea.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Are there any crosswalks?   
 
Delaney:  No.  Well, we have crosswalks -- we have a designated area for wheelchairs, 
but there are no crosswalks.   
 
Seal:  Okay.   
 
Delaney:  We were told there would be no speed bumps put in, no traffic lights, nothing 
to help our residents get across the street safely.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  So, that's -- that's my questions and concerns about this is -- is in 2019 
these -- these concerns were brought up and nothing has been done to address them 
and -- and now this street.  Okay.  And now this street that has to go through, because it 
is an ACHD road -- we are at this impasse.   
 
Delaney:  Yeah.  Well, it's -- it is what's going to be.  I can -- I can assure you that 
somebody is going to get ran over and that's really sad.   
 
Seal:  It is unfortunate, but I -- I'm -- I'm reluctant to say that it's the city's fault or ACHD's 
fault.   
 
Delaney:  I don't know whose fault it is.   
 
Seal:  Okay.   
 
Delaney:  All I know is it's -- it's been very upsetting, because we just in the last few 
months found out that the road was for sure going through, because the sign got put up, 
because there wasn't a sign on that road for a long time.   
 
Seal:  But, again, during the application that was made very apparent to the owners.   
 
Delaney:  Well -- and shame on them.   
 
Seal:  Okay.   



 
Delaney:  Yeah.  Just -- just wanted to make that point for the record, that -- because 
there -- there is a lot of people on record -- on the public record.  We read every piece of 
public testimony that comes in and -- and this is the main concern.  But I just wanted to 
make sure that this is something that --  
 
Delaney:  Yeah.   
 
Seal:  -- people understand.  This is not -- this is not something that the city can control.  
This is something that ACHD controls and there is not much that we can do about it.   
 
Delaney:  Well, maybe the owners need to get with them and see if there is something 
they can change.   
 
Seal:  I completely agree.   
 
Delaney:  Because it's going to be unsafe.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Uh-huh.  Madam Clerk?   
 
Hall:  David Bailey.   
 
Bailey:  Again David Bailey.  Bailey Engineering.  11198 East State Street in Eagle.  And 
-- and representing the -- the owner for some questions.  I won't go through the other stuff 
we had before, but I would stand for any questions you have.  I -- I do have one comment 
relating to the road there and the developer who developed those houses and the -- the 
-- the -- the apartments that are across the street from them where their facility is was 
responsible to do those improvements on that road and was required to make that a public 
street and that is noted on the plat that that street will be extended in the future that's on 
the thing there.  What I would suggest is that -- and I would be glad to help if we can -- or 
I'm sure your staff would be glad to help as well -- is that the residents there talked to the 
owner of the -- of the facility about improving the conditions for crossing -- crossing 
Titanium.  I think there is -- there is options to do there; right?  You can paint a crosswalk 
at least, right, and you can -- you can put in some narrowing in the road in there.  There 
is -- there is some things that can be do -- that can be done to help you with this situation.  
And just to point out, we originally, way back when we first started working on this, we -- 
we took that street and turned the corner directly into the subdivision to the east and were 
going to leave Titanium out with a -- with a cul-de-sac at the north, just so we wouldn't 
have the -- the through traffic through the site.  Your staff and ACHD said absolutely not, 
you are connecting all those roads.  That's going to happen.  So, just this -- the -- the -- 
the point on that, that -- that -- to follow through on that.  So, other than that I would be 
glad to answer any questions you have about the -- about the development from the 
engineering perspective.   
 
Seal:  I -- I would ask you the same question that I asked previously to see if there is a 
more robust answer to kind of the Titanium Way and -- I can't remember the name of this 



little road here, but as far as the traffic calming measures are going to be put in there, can 
you comment on that or is really that just --  
 
Bailey:  Yeah.  We will --  
 
Seal:  And -- and I understand -- yeah.  And I understand that ACHD is like no stop signs, 
no speed bumps.  To me that's kind of common sense mitigation, but how do you work 
around that.   
 
Bailey:  You do a couple that are common and we have looked at a couple of things on 
the -- two of them -- the one that we do the most common are called chicanes where we 
narrow the street into 24 feet back -- back of curb and we will probably do that in two 
locations.  We can do that at the intersection of the road to the east and of our entrance 
at the south end and you just bulb out the corners where the sidewalks come, it makes 
that great place to walk across the street there.  They are really close and you can mark 
that well and so that's probably what we will do is -- is bump out the corners of that 
intersection between Titanium and -- I don't know -- oh.  Publisher to the east there for 
the first piece and, then, to north we will probably put a chicane in that curve at the -- at 
the north end of the property to do that.  It should be -- it should really slow down traffic 
there -- would be the most convenient way.  And, then, we will mark those crosswalks --   
 
Seal:  Okay.   
 
Bailey: -- that come across there.   
 
Seal:  Thank you.  Commissioners?  Okay.  Thank you so much.  Madam Clerk?   
 
Hall:  Mr. Chairman, there is no one.  No one else has signed up.  I'm sorry.   
 
Seal:  Anybody else like to come out and testify?  Go right ahead, sir.   
 
Riggs:  Yeah.  Hi.  My name is Matthew Riggs.  529 West Fordham in Eagle and just want 
to reiterate -- you know, I think a lot of the concerns relative to Titanium and traffic are 
really concerns of ours as well and why we are talking about these mitigations.  You know, 
there is going to be senior citizens in this community and, then, there is going to be a lot 
of families with young kids.  So, you know, I think that the way that Titanium has been 
drawn and shown here, you know, gives it a little mitigation, making -- making people, 
you know, not go straight down north-south, it does have a little turn in there, but we are, 
you know, working hard with staff and will continue to do so to -- to try to find anything we 
can to -- to mitigate, you know, that -- that rush through traffic risk, because as dangerous 
as that is, you know, at 7:00 a.m. going to breakfast, you know, last thing we want is a 
four year old living on our site chasing a soccer ball and -- and having the same thing.  
So, just wanted to note, you know, for the record that we really are I think aligned in a lot 
of ways about how can we go about mitigating this traffic risk and, you know, for the record 
we would be more than willing to meet with the property owner to the south and try to 
coordinate those efforts, so at least it's, you know, the same, you know, picture through 



and through.  I mean, you know, we will throw things out there, but I just wanted to note, 
you know, that really is -- as a focal point of ours.  I mean life safety is number one.  Last 
thing we need is -- is anything on our side or from the neighborhood that's -- that's an 
issue.  So, you know, traffic will increase with -- with our -- with our development here if it 
moves forward, but, you know, we are really standing by to mitigate the risks associated 
with that and we are not unfamiliar with ACHD and, you know, we are quite accustomed 
to working through these type of things with them and -- and are standing by to do so.  
So, thank you.   
 
Seal:  Thank you very much.   
 
Lorcher:  Mr. Chair?   
 
Seal:  Commissioner Lorcher.   
 
Lorcher:  Ms. Delaney, do you think the owners would work -- work with the developer to 
come up with a solution that is safe for your community, as well as the new?  Are they 
here tonight or no?  Do they -- are they in state?   
 
Seal:  Hold on a minute.  Why don't you come back up if we are going to go ahead and 
ask a bunch of questions.  Thank you.  That's okay.   
 
Lorcher:  It was just going to be one.   
 
Seal:  Let's -- let's -- let's go ahead and have -- have that repeated so it's on the record.   
 
Delaney:  They are in Utah.   
 
Lorcher:  Oh, they are in Utah.   
 
Delaney:  Yeah.   
 
Lorcher:  Do they own other senior centers, too, or is this the only --  
 
Delaney:  This is the -- this is the -- a pilot.  So, they are building others, but this was the 
first one.  So, obviously, mistakes were made.   
 
Lorcher:  Okay.  All right.  Well, thank you for coming up.  My questions are now done.   
 
Delaney:  Is that it?   
 
Seal:  All right.  Thank you.  Ma'am, you want to -- come on up and testify.  We will need 
your name and address for the record, please.   
 
Montgomery:  My name is Bev Montgomery.  I live at 2560 South Teddy Avenue, which 
is in the Sutherland Farm Subdivision.  I did not plan to speak tonight, but I feel great 



concern for my neighbors here and I know that in the morning I don't have to, because 
I'm retired, get up and get down EasyJet to get out to Eagle Road, but the folks who live 
across the street in the subdivision across the way that time -- and my children who do 
have to go there and get kids to school, have a very difficult time getting out and just 
recently I had to get to -- down to St. Luke's Hospital.  I did not know that from my place, 
which is really two miles, but it was going to take me 35 minutes.  So, all of this adds to 
the congestion that for us is really really difficult and we have many children that need to 
get to school and we have many young families in Sutherland Farm that need to get to 
work and to add this many more people to that mix and just -- my concern about the 
crowded schools that we have, I just -- I just want to be noted that it's -- the quality of life, 
if you have to go out and get on Eagle Road, is jeopardized.  Thank you.  Thank you for 
spending your time here listening to our concerns and we are greatly concerned.  Thank 
you.   
 
Seal:  Thank you.  Is there somebody else?  Come on -- go ahead and come on up.  Good 
evening, ma'am.  I will need your name and address for the record, please.   
 
Jenks:  Okay.  I'm Jennifer Jenks.  J-e-n-k-s.  I live at 3532 East Beamer Court.  I am 
actually on this -- can I use this map?  Maybe.  So, if you have Titanium Way that they 
are proposing, if you will go over two streets, I am the street called -- I'm on the corner of 
Baystar, which is actually the street that comes from EasyJet -- it goes out to EasyJet and 
out to Victory.  So, I'm the one that everybody's using right now.  Yeah, I would have to 
side with the residents here.  We can't do anything now about our streets, but certainly if 
we could keep them safer I would definitely side with that.  Having said that, definitely 
Easy -- Eagle Road, Victory, EasyJet at 7:30, all of those traffic numbers are highly -- they 
are way low.  I go out there all the time to get my daughter to high school, to get my 
elementary kids to where they need to go.  It takes me -- where the schools are maybe 
five minutes away, it takes me at least 20 to 30 minutes.  Let's see.  What else?  You 
have got all the high schoolers, first of all, that in those early morning hours they have to 
get to high school, they are going down Victory, EasyJet, Eagle Road.  So, again, all of 
those numbers are very low and we have lots of -- not necessarily cognizant drivers who 
are going to go slow and so that might be something else to consider.  Obviously, ACHD 
-- we have been through this before with our subdivision, with the complexes there on 
Overland Road and -- that come between Cloverdale and Eagle, we had the same issues 
with them.  ACHD would not put another entrance out to Cloverdale and so all of those 
residents now come through our subdivision and down my street.  So, I guess that would 
just be my two cents in maybe helping these guys back here.  I can't help myself anymore 
and just more information maybe from a different perspective.  Anyway, thank you.   
 
Seal:  Thank you very much.  I can speak for myself on the Commission -- I can't speak 
for other Commissioners, but I think if you live in any part of Meridian right now we are 
sympathetic to the fact that traffic is horrible, so -- I mean my -- you know, just this evening 
I had to wait through three lights southbound on Ten Mile crossing Cherry Lane.  That's 
not normal generally speaking, but it happens.  So, I -- I -- I feel your pain for sure.  So, 
with that -- ma'am, you raised your hand, would you like to come up?   
Good evening.  We will need your -- 



 
Skinner:  Thank you for listening to us.  I live in the point also.  I have a cottage that's --  
 
Seal:  Ma'am, I will need your name and address for the record.  Thank you.   
 
Skinner.  It's Ritis Skinner.  It's R-i-t-i-s.  And I live at 3123 South Titanium Avenue, but I 
live in a cottage across Titanium.  My concern is we have the need for ambulance and 
fire all the time.  If we have another group that densely populated you are going to have 
a lot of police and fire coming in there also and I say the ambulance and the fire truck 
always come together.  So, there is a -- a dual situation.  So, I think what they are saying 
with their traffic report is way way low.  Plus the fact that to get that large of equipment in 
there is very difficult.  So, I think the narrowing in the street is a great idea if it's just 
passenger traffic, but what about the emergency traffic?  You have very limited access to 
that large group of people.  There is the -- Titanium and clear over to EasyJet.  So, I see 
many mornings where the traffic is solid -- all Victory and all up and down Eagle there is 
absolutely no way that people are not going to see that access and cut off that whole 
corner, go through Titanium and come out on EasyJet.  I -- I just am very concerned for 
the people that live there.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you very much.   
 
Skinner:  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Sir, come on up.  Good evening, sir.  We will just need your name and address for 
the record.   
 
Koonz:  Carl Koonz is my name.  I live at The Point.  My address there is Apartment N113.  
I can appreciate the fact that you are not going to be able to do anything about the 
highway, but at 96 I'm concerned about my welfare, along with all the rest of the older 
tenants at The Point.  So, all I could do is ask you to do everything you possibly can to 
protect our well-being.  Thank you very much.   
 
Seal:  Thank you, sir.  I appreciate that.  Okay.  Anybody else like to come up?  Ma'am, 
go right ahead.  We will need your name and address for the record, please.   
 
Richardson:  Leann Richardson.   
 
Seal:  Oh.  Please speak into the microphone.   
 
Richardson:  Sorry.   
 
Seal:  That's okay.   
 
Richardson:  Leann Richardson.  2760 South Proud Way.  I'm in the Sutherland Farm.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Can you pull that a little bit closer to you?   



 
Richardson:  I could stand closer to it.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  It will pull to you, too, there a little bit.  Yeah.  Thank you.   
 
Richardson:  Okay.  My only question is -- what I have gotten from this is this is a 
wonderful proposal that they have, probably the best that I see anymore.  Usually it's 
three and four story apartment buildings jammed in.  But it's not -- you don't control the 
roads, but you control the building.  So, I hear, well, we can't do anything about the roads.  
So, where is the standoff here?  Do we just continue?  I -- I'm -- I'm naive about the whole 
thing -- that the roads are our issue.  We cannot move all of these people, but yet we 
continue to build these big apartment complexes that impact everybody.  So, I don't -- 
what's -- what's the answer to that?  I don't know.   
 
Seal:  Well -- and -- and the best answer I can give you and -- and a statement that I have 
made in a few applications that have come through is if you are here to talk about the 
roads you are at the wrong hearing it.  ACHD is who owns the roads and for the most part 
dictate what we can do with them within the city.  When it comes to a public road like this.  
So, the best answer I can give you is contact ACHD.   
 
Richardson:  Well, it doesn't work too good for you guys, but I will try.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.  Anybody else?  All right.  Nobody else has signed up.  Nobody 
else is online.  Would the applicant like to come back up?  I won't forget that this time.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Thank you.  Elizabeth Koeckeritz:  Givens Pursley.  601 Bannock.  As 
expected we agree there is very little that can be done from the city's perspective about 
many of these streets, intersections.  If we could go to our very last slide.  I just wanted 
to make a couple of points.  First there is already a second connection onto the 
development from Victory Road.  That's that access easement that's going to go right 
next to the daycare.  It's closer to Eagle Drive, so there is already some access there.  It's 
not considered a real street.  It's not included in traffic count numbers, but it is -- there is 
that access over there.  So, where the manager -- I have missed her name.  I believe was 
Ms. Delaney something.  Lori Delaney was speaking about it.  We already are using that 
access, which, then, especially for the commercial traffic, should keep some of that from 
going through the Titanium area development.  I also just wanted to reiterate what Matt 
Riggs said.  He is one of the two owners of Baron Properties and the company is really 
committed to working with the developer -- with -- with the owner of this senior center to 
try to come up with the traffic calming measures, both on our property, on theirs, to try to 
make something work, because it really is a big issue throughout.  There was a comment 
made about EasyJet Drive and that's where if you go to our very -- very last one, the only 
-- all the intersections and roads are continuing to operate and at an acceptable level, 
except for eastbound EasyJet in the morning.  Eastbound EasyJet coming out at 1:00 
o'clock to turn north onto Eagle Road is not operating acceptably now, it's not operating 
acceptably in the future.  Our development doesn't really have anything to do with -- if 
those numbers don't change and this intersection doesn't get any worse.  There were 



some recommendations in the traffic study on one of the things we could get to make 
everything work better would just be if ACHD did some restriping of that lane and made 
a dedicated left turn lane heading north out of EasyJet from the east side heading north.  
So, there is just a dedicated left turn lane.  All of a sudden all the wait times get better, 
everything improves according to the traffic engineers and I can appreciate we all have 
sat in traffic and especially right now there is some temporary construction on Eagle, but 
the traffic engineers that we use they do actually have degrees in traffic engineering, they 
really spend a lot of time doing this.  All of these reports are standardized, they all follow 
the same national standards that are used both here in Idaho and across the country and 
for the most part we all know the feeling of -- but this is too long, but they really are out 
there following these national standards and guidelines when they put these together and 
so that's what's here was the findings and the mitigations are simply that the only 
intersection that is really operating at the level F is that EasyJet going east.  I think -- and 
with that we would just stand for any questions -- any last questions and ask that you 
approve -- recommend approval of these applications.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Do we have any further questions for the applicant?  Commissioner 
Wheeler, go ahead.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Elizabeth, just a question here.  So, you are 
talking about some traffic calming measures and trying to work on some things like that 
and I'm -- and -- and there was a comment about making the roads narrow a little bit and 
bringing back up.  Are -- I don't know the level of aggressiveness for traffic calming 
measures.  I'm not a -- I'm not a civil engineer, but have -- would -- would your -- would 
your client look at like -- possibly even like roundabouting or making the -- making the 
road more serpentine?  I know that the roads we don't control, but I'm just saying other 
sort of more aggressive measures on slowing down traffic there.   
 
Koeckeritz:  I think that they would consider that, but I think that they would really be more 
looking at the -- like the more of the traffic bulb outs, because when you do have those 
going on any street -- like, for instance, if you are in -- and I don't know where there are 
so many here in Meridian, but in like the north end of Boise it really slows things down.  
Like you think you are moving along and you really do come to this very -- you really 
definitely slow down a lot and the crosswalks make it really obvious that there is kids 
there, there is pedestrians there, there is someone standing there who is trying to cross 
the street.  I can just tell you that -- so just indulge me for a second.  I -- my house is 
almost seen on this map here.  So, I live -- I have lived here for six -- 17 years on this 
area and I have dealt with this here a lot.  I'm reading -- I'm reading right here where it 
says there is 26 crashes, 15, and one fatality and that fatality was a schoolmate of my 
son's, Mason, whose red marked lines is right there at level one.  That's where he died.  
My -- I have a very very dear friend got hit by a vehicle, broke his scapula.  Boy, if there 
is a nurse in the room you know to break of scapula is near impossible.  That's -- that's 
the traffic issue we are dealing with here.  It's at that level and I have avoided I don't know 
how many accidents by people almost pulling out in front of me, getting me boxed in, up 
and down this road and I'm just trying to go home and see my kids.  It is -- it's that level.  
And, then, you have got the traffic between 7:30 and 8:00 before school starts.  This is -- 
any opening space it is zipping in and out, so, then, the high schoolers can turn to go to 
Mountain View using the back roads and, then, it's just a race to get back there to hit their 



Dutch Bros or Human Bean and, then, go into school.  That's -- this is the normal traffic 
thing.  Backs up for ten minutes to get to the Interstate.  That's just what it is.  That's the 
concern that's kind of being brought here and the traffic mitigation coming through 
Titanium is going to -- they are going to funnel that way and they are going to try to cut 
off the intersection that's right there on the traffic congestion, because it backs up a half 
a mile to three-quarters of a mile either direction at the peak times  and it's just -- there is 
just a lot of pressure and tension all the whole way.  So, anything you guys can do in 
order to help mitigate that, anything you can do to help any sort of traffic calmingness, 
with those things in mind to the -- to the strongest amount means a lot on that for 
everybody that's been living in this area for a -- for a hot minute.   
 
Koeckeritz:  Thank you, Commissioner Wheeler.  We will definitely take that to heart.  I 
know both the owners are here and they are listening and they have been speaking as 
well  
 
Wheeler:  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Commissioners, nothing further?  All right.  Thank you very much.  
Appreciate that.  And with that I will take a motion to close the public hearing for File No. 
H-2022-0066.   
 
Stoddard:  So moved.   
 
Grove:  Second.   
 
Seal:  It's been moved and seconded to close public hearing for File No. H-2022-0066.  
All in favor, please, say aye.  Opposed nay?  Motion carries.   
 
MOTION CARRIED:  ALL AYES.   
 
Seal:  Who would like to go first?  Commissioner Lorcher?  Yep.   
 
Lorcher:  Well, if anything that this hearing has provided is an open dialogue between the 
owners of the development and the representatives -- the community of the senior living 
to be able to come up with some solutions so that your community is safe and that they 
provide a good -- be good neighbors and so as city volunteers, you know, we don't have 
a voice with ACHD, but -- or we don't have any decision makings with ACHD, but it sounds 
like between the owners of the sub -- the proposed development and the owners of your 
community I think efforts have -- can be made to make it work for everyone.  Is it perfect?  
No.  Titanium was always planned on being a -- a through street and as Commissioner 
Seal said in the application for when your community was developed it was addressed at 
that time.  So, as a -- as a body that makes recommendations, it's hard for us to evaluate.  
We need to evaluate the entire project.  Is it in the best interest of the city, but also take 
care caring of our community at the same time.  I worry that this -- this is a very nice 
development and they are very conscious about how they want it to look and -- and the 
way it happens.  If -- if we went to decline it and the city went to decline it, what happens 



next?  Like would it be three story apartment buildings, because those are approved there, 
too.  The example that came up a couple months ago was off of Chinden.  There was a 
storage facility being proposed on Chinden between I think Black Cat and Ten Mile and, 
then, Rock Harbor Church came in and it's like this huge three story building.  So, you 
sometimes have to be careful of what we wish for, because if it's not this development it's 
going to be another one and it may be owners that, you know, aren't as caring that want 
to work with you.  So, in that respect I would be inclined to approve this development, 
because there is now a mechanism and a conversation between the owners of the 
development and, hopefully, representatives of your community that you will come to a 
conclusion and a solution that everybody becomes safe.  Thank you.   
 
Seal:  Very well said.  Commissioners?   
 
Smith:  Mr. Chair?   
 
Seal:  Commissioner Smith, go ahead.   
 
Smith:  Thank you.  First off I want to say thanks for covering pretty much every question 
I had.  Every time I thought I was about to ask a question you beat me to it.  So, thank 
you for that.  As I'm recovering from whatever I have, saving my voice, I appreciate -- just 
a couple of thoughts.  I echo pretty much everything that's been said.  I also have the -- 
the privilege to be on the Transportation Commission for the city and so for the developer 
-- for the applicant, for the community, for the representative of the senior center, just 
some thoughts about potential, you know, things that they can benefit going forward.  
ACHD -- they -- they have some -- some really smart people who work there.  I think if 
you talk to a lot of people who serve on the Transportation Commission who might have 
had a certain opinion about ACHD going in and having worked with ACHD over time, 
while we have our disagreements, there are some -- some brilliant people working there.  
They really care about the community and to that end they are --  you know, anytime 
someone's come to us with complaints about cut-through traffic, about cut-through 
speeding, and things like that, ACHD is willing to do speed studies and to do cut-through 
studies and so that's something that, you know -- and they tell us, hey, we don't think this 
is going to be a lot of cut-through traffic, as much as the residents complain it is and sure 
enough, you know, we -- I -- I personally tend to doubt them quite a lot and usually it 
comes back, hey, the cut-through traffic is really hardly a percent of what people think it 
is.  They think it's cut-through traffic.  They think it's people trying to get around the 
intersection and often that's the people living there who   -- who are -- are -- are speeding, 
who are cutting through, et cetera.  So, I -- I do understand the concern of cut-through 
traffic, especially at such a busy intersection.  I do think that that -- that tends to be a 
concern that we may rely too much on, but -- but if -- if that does really become an issue 
you have -- you know, while -- while ACHD controls those things, you do have a voice 
and an advocate from the city government that are always willing to -- you know, willing 
to -- to work as -- as a liaison there.  So, I think, you know, there are a lot of issues here 
around transportation.  I also want to talk about, you know, the funding mechanisms.  
There is -- there are some mentions of schools and of roads.  The impact fees, 
unfortunately, in the state of Idaho -- fortunately unfortunately, depending on who you 



ask, is funded to where you -- you need development to pay for the things that the -- the 
-- the things that are impacted by that development and we don't keep funding for schools 
unless we develop the things that are going to necessitate more schools, so -- so because 
of that, you know, there are some things that are -- I have some genuine concerns, but, 
you know, like you said, Mr. Chair, they are -- they are not necessarily things that this 
Commission can -- can control or even that the city can control.  They -- they belong at 
ACHD or even with the state legislature.  So -- so, I'm -- I'm empathetic to those things, 
but -- but I genuinely think this -- especially with a developer-owner, you know, with -- with 
-- one with -- with a solid track record, who clearly cares about -- about the community, 
cares about the area, yeah, I think this is -- for -- for -- for all the -- the -- the splotches 
and concerns, I -- I think this is a great development.  I think this is something that, you 
know, I -- I would love -- you know, if -- if I -- if I didn't already have a home I would love 
to live there.  You know, I think this is a great place and it looks beautiful and it looks like 
it's -- it should help foster a sense of community with the -- the commercial aspect on it 
as well.  So, I wholeheartedly support this.  I understand the concerns and I hope that 
there are things that the existing development owners can do to work with ACHD and 
work with the applicant to -- to ameliorate that -- that -- that concern on the southbound 
traffic, but -- but I think that those -- you know, that's a -- a significant responsibility of the 
current development of the Inglewood property as kind of neglected it appears.  So, with 
that, yeah, I wholeheartedly support this.  I'm not going to make a motion, as I don't have 
the -- the specific -- the ever so helpful specific language, but I -- I wholeheartedly support 
and would gladly, you know, second when it comes to that.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.  Yeah.  I'm on the same page with that, so I won't beat it too 
much to death here.  Bill did put a nice graphic on the screen that shows the bulb outs 
that we have kind of been talking about a little bit.  So, that's why that's up on the screen.  
Hopefully that's why it's on the screen.  But that's just a good illustration of -- of what that 
looks like and how it works for people to take a look at.  So, yeah, I -- just to get back to 
talking about the application itself.  Again, I do appreciate that this is -- I mean it's 
classified multi-family, but it's not, you know, three story apartment buildings or a whole 
bunch of four-plexes all just mashed together with very little character.  So, a lot of the 
things -- this was kind of touched on a little bit earlier, but a lot of the things that we have 
to kind of go over and over and over with other applicants, like, you know, please, you 
know limit the height of the -- the buildings on the periphery, you know, things like that, 
the -- the street signage.  There is just a lot of things that are repetitive in other applicants 
that we don't have to deal with on this.  So, it's kind of hard to complain about it.  I do like 
the -- I'm -- I have a son in the valley that I would love if he lived in one of these places.  
So, I mean it's kind of -- kind of tailored for -- for his lifestyle for sure, so -- but you know 
-- and I'm glad to see things like that that are kind of coming back into Meridian.  So, he 
lives in Boise now, because Meridian just got too expensive, which is hard to say 
sometimes.  But that's the way it is.  So, as far as this development I like it.  I like the -- 
you know, I -- I -- I wish there was something we could do about Titanium, you know, a 
little bit more, but I think that's going to be taken care of as we move down the road with 
it.  So, glad to see there is a commercial element to it.  Kind of wish that they were live-
work, because I really like that.  I just support the entrepreneurial lifestyle and hope that 
there is more of that that comes into -- into the Meridian area.  We have several 



businesses in the area that are very very successful that started, you know, literally in 
somebody's apartment or, you know, in Scentsy's case in a storage container, so -- but I 
would like to see more of that as it comes in.  You know, glad to see the amenities there.  
I do like the community gardens as well.  I wish there were more of those.  Hopefully they 
continue to get used and it's not just something that's a fad.  So, it's -- you know, people 
start to kind of settle into a place and, hopefully, they make more use of that.  But -- and 
with that I'm -- I mean I am in support of this.   
 
Wheeler:  Mr. Chair?   
 
Seal:  Commissioner Wheeler, go ahead.   
 
Wheeler;  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  So, this density on this parcel could be a lot more and 
there could be a lot bigger buildings, a lot more industrial looking like buildings all the way 
around in here for the size of this for sure.  I know the one that struggles that have always 
been with developing this -- this piece of dirt is this cut through with Titanium all the way 
through, because you couldn't just put in, you know, seven three story, you know, 24 unit 
-- put in something that could be double the size of this, how many doors that are here.  
That's something that's always been struggled for why this dirt has never been developed 
and everything else around it seems to have been.  So, to come up with a plan that can 
work within the confines of everything from right of way takes, to easements, to overhead 
power lines, to soils, to, you know, neighbors and cut through streets and everything like 
this and say this is what -- this is what works for me on the risk reward side is -- is actually 
nice to see something put forward like this.  I -- I -- I'm just -- I -- just because of what I 
experience and maybe it's just too personal, it just seems like there -- there will be just a 
lot of -- there will be more traffic that will cut -- that -- that will be here from it, but it's a 
whole lot less than what could be here on other things.  I -- I was -- I would hope to see 
more commercial space to help mitigate some of that traffic at those early morning hour 
commute times, office spaces, not really incubator spaces, that's a different thing 
altogether, but some of these little light office spaces, but those are also really hard to 
lease up.  So, I understand that on the developer side.  But if we can have some very 
strong assurances that they will work with the owner to the south and to do everything 
they can to help out with traffic calming measures, it's something that I could -- I could 
give a nod for.  But that's -- it's just -- it's   -- there is just a lot of lot more traffic here and 
I don't know how that's going to affect everything up and down Eagle Road and I know 
it's going to back it up even more on Victory.  Those are just my concerns and what that 
happens with impatience on drivers.  That's my biggest concern.   
 
Seal:  Commissioner Rivera, go ahead.   
 
Rivera:  Yeah.  I just want to say that I agree with all my fellow, you know, Commissioners 
here and all the -- you know, I appreciate everybody that's came up today and testified 
and -- and thank you for doing that and -- and it's great to see that everybody has the best 
interest for -- for their community and -- and, you know, for their -- for the right way of life 
for everybody to be safe.  But I also applaud the -- the developer for being sensitive and 
-- and taking time to -- to try to accommodate as much as possible and work with -- with 



the community.  We don't see that every time and -- and -- in every application, so -- so, 
that's great to see to -- and -- and I have full faith that, you know, they will have, you know, 
conversations with the owner.  I wish the owner would have been present here today with 
the -- you know.  But I have full faith that something will be worked out for the safety of 
everybody, so -- but with all that being said I -- you know, I will look forward to, you know, 
approving this -- this project.  But thank you.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  Thank you.  Any other comments?  Motion?  I'm open for that.   
 
Lorcher:  Mr. Chairman?   
 
Seal:  Yep.  And, please, remember that there are other things that Bill covered in here if 
you are going to do a motion.  Thank you.   
 
Lorcher:  Okay.   
 
Seal:  Got you.   
 
Grace:  It's not as easy as it looks.   
 
Seal:  Right.  Yeah.  Exactly.   
 
Lorcher:  Bill, can -- can you refresh me, please?   
 
Parsons:  Absolutely.  Happy to.  So, get to my notes here real quick.  So, as I mentioned 
to you, the applicant wants some flexibility to get under construction, get building permits 
before final plat approval and that was DA provision number -- I called it C.  I'm going to 
call it DA provision C.  I had suggested that they change that applicant --  final plat shall 
be recorded prior to the issuance of the first occupancy permit for any structure within this 
development and striking the building permit.  So, replacing building permits with 
occupancy.  Item two on the private streets.  I think we probably keep with staff's 
recommendation, since I am empowered by the UDC to strike some of that condition, I 
am going to go with the applicant and just to be -- have a clear record and let them know 
that because there is no private street connection to Eagle Road that alternative 
compliance is not required for that.  So, I did give them an either/or.  So, I will be striking 
that portion of the condition as it's -- it's not really relevant here.  And, then, the last 
condition is Public Works Condition 2.9 and that's, essentially, how it's written on the -- I 
don't think you have to say a word for word, just say as proposed by the applicant and, 
then, I can make sure that that gets modified as we transition to City Council.   
 
Lorcher:  Can we go back to the first one?  So, is just striking building permits on the 
preliminary plat?   
 
Parsons: Well, it -- no, it's DA provision C and it says -- it's basically -- the way it's worded 
now the applicant has to record a final plat prior to getting building permits and with this 
developer -- and any multi-family development we usually allow them to get under 



construction and, then, record -- the plat has to be done prior to getting occupancy.  So, 
that's what we are really -- we are changing it -- they can get -- they don't have to record 
the plat to get building permits, they just need to have it done prior to getting occupancy 
for the first structure.   
 
Lorcher:  A DA provision to get --  
 
Parsons:  Yeah.  To record the plat prior to the first certificate of occupancy.   
 
Lorcher:  Before.   
 
Parsons:  Yeah.   
 
Lorcher:  Okay.   
 
Seal:  And I would -- and I would recommend some good language in there as far as 
working with the -- the owner of the property to the south, as well as ACHD to implement 
traffic -- traffic calming and mitigation.  If it were me that was making the -- luckily I don't 
have to do those anymore.   
 
Lorcher:  One second.  Anything else?  All right.  I think I got it.   
 
Seal:  Go for it.   
 
Lorcher: Okay.  After considering all staff, applicant, and public testimony, I move to 
recommend approval to City Council for File No. H-2022-0066 as presented in the staff 
report for the hearing date of April 6th, with the following recommendations.  A DA 
provision to record before the certificate of occupancy.  Alternative compliance is not 
required.  Item No. 2.9, Public Works, as proposed by the applicant and the current 
developer work with the owner to the property to the south to come up with the best case 
scenario for the safety of the current community and for -- and future development.   
 
Seal:  Got a second?   
 
Smith:  Second.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  It has been moved and seconded to approve File No. H-2022-0066 with the 
aforementioned modifications.  All those in favor, please, say aye.  Opposed nay?   
 
Wheeler:  Nay.   
 
Seal:  Did we get that?  Commissioner Wheeler.   
 
Wheeler:  Commissioner Wheeler.   
 
Seal:  Okay.  And with that it passes.  Thank you very much.   



 
MOTION CARRIED:  SIX AYES.  ONE NAY.   
 


